	MINUTES
	Date: 30 November 2016

	
	Time:  19:00

	Meeting Title:
	GTDP Community Sub-Group
	Type of Meeting:
	Monthly

	Chair:
	Robert Whittaker
	Note / Minute Taker:
	Helen McAleer 

	Attendees:
	Robert Whittaker, Roy Brame, Andy Cruse, Corinne Fulford, Diana Goucher, Rae Herries, Doug Stephen

	Apologies:
	


	Notes and Discussion points:
	

	
	Actions

	1. INTRODUCTIONS
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and explained the purpose of the Greater Thetford Development Partnership Board and its three Sub-Groups.  

Members introduced themselves. 
Also present at the invitation of the Chairman were: 
Ian Parkes, Norfolk County Council Highways
Riana Rudland Breckland Council Place Manager (representing Robert Walker, Executive Director Place)
	

	2. PUBLIC QUESTIONS
The Chairman had received an e-mail from Stuart Wright (Thetford Town Councillor) raising concerns about:
a) Electronic information screen at the bus station;

b) Insufficient railway station parking; and

c) Walking/cycling routes in Thetford

These items would be picked up at a future meeting.  If Stuart agreed the e-mail would be attached to the Minutes.

The Chairman asked people to contact him with any items for inclusion on future agendas.

There was some discussion about the railway station parking problems and whether it was a matter for the GTDP or for NCC and Thetford Town Council.  It was agreed that it should be a future agenda item as the problems were likely to increase with future growth in the town.
	

	3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The following amendments were made:
Attendees: Spelling amended for Doug Stephen and Corinne Fulford

Page 4 penultimate paragraph: replace ‘A board member’ with a sub-group member

Page 5 first sentence: Projects group will be invited ‘to attend’ this group.

Page 5 paragraph below Actions: should refer to a ‘play area’ not a ‘park’.  Final sentence should say ‘would look into providing seating there’.  It was noted that the Planning & Projects sub-group had been cancelled.
Subject to those amendments the Minutes of the meeting held on 17 October 2016 were agreed.

A request was made that the Minutes should be published earlier and sent round to Members by e-mail.
	

	4. ANNOUNCEMENTS & MATTERS ARISING
The Chairman had encountered some problems getting information to answer people’s questions.  He hoped for better dissemination of information in future. 
At the Board meeting on 21 October he had raised two issues from the sub-group.  The Board had agreed that as far as possible agendas would be published one week before meetings and Minutes would be published two weeks after meetings.  All sub-group members would be allowed access to all Board papers and items would only be confidential when absolutely necessary.  When such items were discussed the Minutes would include a summary of the discussion.

The GTDP website was run by Breckland Council and three members of the sub-group had had a very productive meeting with the Council’s Communications Team.  However, due to IT problems with the website’s software provider there had been little progress to date.
Action:  Seek update from the Digital & Customer Access Manager for next meeting.


A member of the public had raised a question about services through Joe Blunt’s lane for the Thetford Sustainable Urban Extension (SUE).  That person had been contacted directly by an Officer of the Council but Members wanted to know what had been said.
Action:  Get details of the response provided from Mike Brennan
Members requested that they should be copied in on the answer to all public questions raised in future.  In this instance there was concern that the services would not fit down the lane due to its narrow width.  A question had also been raised about the health provision for the SUE and Members felt that dental and education provision also needed to be looked at.

Action:  The Chairman would raise the concerns with the Education representative on the GTDP.
	Riana Rudland

Riana Rudland
Robert Whittaker

	5. THETFORD ENTERPRISE PARK AND SUSTANABLE URBAN EXPANSION UPDATES

The Thetford Enterprise Park (TEP) was on land off Mundford Road which had no road access, no electricity and no sewerage system.  It was expected to reach the planning stage shortly.
Information had been requested about the facilities to be provided in the S106 legal agreement for the SUE.  It was noted that there would be money for NCC to provide school and library facilities and for BDC for waste collection.  No S106 monies were allocated to the Parishes.


	

	6. ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION

a) Thetford Signange. 

Ian Parkes explained that a consultation on future provision of signage was on-going and he encouraged people to respond to it.  BDC and NCC officers had met in relation to the Riverside development.  They agreed that existing signage was not good enough.  Money was available to provide improved car park signage and pedestrian signage in the town centre.  NCC had given a presentation to the Board on 21 October and discussed the consultation method to be used.  Key stake holders would be written to.  The plans were just the starting point and feedback was welcomed from those with local knowledge to ensure that the project was as good as it could be.
The Chairman confirmed that the Board had received two detailed reports which had been sent to all District and Town and Parish Councillors.  The Board had given some feedback.  He hoped the sub-group could agree a formal response to the consultation.  He asked people to e-mail him.  The consultation closed on 18 December.

Action:  The Chairman would collate comments he received to provide a formal response from the Group to the consultation.

It was pointed out that the Town had major traffic problems.  Mr Parkes explained that the signage was the first project and then next year general access to the town would be looked at.

In response to a question it was confirmed that the signs were mainly aimed at tourists and visitors to the town and would direct them to the larger car parks.

The subject of tourist buses was raised.  Currently private coach companies and some school buses were using the car park outside The Chase which was earmarked for cars only in the plan.  That was not ideal as it was difficult to cross the road there and there was no lighting in the car park.  It was confirmed that coach companies and private excursion firms could use the new bus station as long as they provided NCC with a schedule in advance.

The Chairman noted that there were two further studies on traffic flows and car parking underway.  Breckland Council had also commissioned a report to ascertain current usage and future options.  It was confirmed that BDC had no intention of introducing charging for car parking other than where the Town Council requested it (as had happened in Attleborough).  The study was simply looking at the levels of use and the capacity available.

The Chairman thanked Mr Parkes for attending the meeting.

b) King Street Square
This item had been added to the agenda following concerns raised at the previous meeting.  The Town Council had been invited to send a representative to update the sub-group, but they had only provided some Minute extracts dating back to 2014 explaining some of the problems.
Ms Fulford had provided some newspaper articles from before 2014.
The background to the project was explained.  Money had been provided by Moving Thetford Forward (MTF).  The Town Council had approved the project and NCC had implemented it.  Since then there had been problems with the clock and water features.
The Chairman was disappointed with the information that had been provided which did not include any details about why the clock and water feature were not working.
Mr Brame suggested that the matter should be referred to the GTDP as it had replaced MTF and they should be asked for more money.  The project was not a priority for the Town Council as there was no funding available at the moment.  It was part of the Town Council’s future development plans for the town centre.  He personally thought that the clock and water feature had never been fit for purpose and he was pursuing a legal route to find a remedy and therefore he could say no more.
Ms Fulford was able to give more details of the project with was initiated by MTF in 2011.  The project was led by the Town Manager and work was assigned to NCC who submitted a planning application for the works in April 2012 which was approved.  There had been no feedback to the Town Council until after the work was done.  Regular meetings had been held, but no minutes had been produced.  There had always been at least one Councillor and the Town Manager present at the meetings, but there had been no feed back to the whole Town Council.  The project had been signed off without full Town Council knowledge.  The clock and water feature problems had never been dealt with.  A lot of money public money had been spent on the project and it was wrong that no-one had been held to account.
A former MTF Board Member in the audience agreed that mistakes had been made.  The project had gone over-budget and money from another project to enhance shop fronts in the high street had been used to pay the deficit.  He suggested that it was too late to hold an enquiry into what had gone wrong and it would be better to concentrate on making some small scale adjustments to improve the town centre.
A member of the public had managed to get details of why the clock did not work.  The stone housing which held the clock electrics had not been waterproofed as the specification had not been written properly.
After some discussion about who was to blame it was agreed that lessons had been learned and it was best to move forward and try to get the problems resolved.
Various suggestions were made about ways to improve the Square, including removing the water feature which would allow the Remembrance Day parade to march down King Street again (which is was currently unable to do, due to lack of room).
The Chairman agreed to take the matter to the next Board meeting in February.  He had also requested further information about the MTF money in a Freedom of Information request to BDC.
Action:  Chairman to raise the matter at next GTDP Meeting.
	Robert Whittaker

Robert Whittaker

	7. ITEMS TO NOTE
a) It was clarified that the Election was for Castle Ward only.
b) The Consultation by the PCC concerned the precept and people were encouraged to respond to it

c) People were also encourage to respond to the Forestry Commission consultation re parking charges

d) Additional information on the current position with the Cottage Hospital had been circulated.  The sub-group was asked to request that the GTDP encouraged Breckland to take action and to negotiate with the owner.

Mr Brame suggested that the final item had been added to the agenda for political reasons.  That suggestion was hotly refuted by the person who had circulated the information.  He said that it was not political; the Thetford Society was trying to bring the building back into use.

A petition would be presented to the January Breckland full Council meeting to debate the matter.

Mr Brame confirmed that he was happy to accept the issues as a future sub-group agenda item.

The Chairman asked Members to keep politics out of future discussions.  He would keep the matter under review until it had been considered by BDC.
	

	8. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Mr Cruse said that the Riverside Development looked very good at night as it was nicely lit.
Mrs Goucher was concerned that there were too many geese and they would spoil the grassed area.  Ms Fulford suggested that a representative from the British Trust for Ornithology should be invited to attend.
	

	9. DATES FOR NEXT MEETINGS

The next meeting would be held on 11 January 2017.  Venue to be confirmed.

	


